Meeting Notes of November 10, 2010

Kennebunk Town Hall

Trustee Attendance:
Kittery
Suzanne Patrakis

S. Berwick
Anita Rosencrantz

Kennebunk
Mike Claus

Arundel
Tad Redway

Biddeford
Dan Letellier

ETA 1
Jim Bucar

Executive Director
Carole Brush

Minutes by:

Jim Bucar
At 8:34, Treasurer Letellier, sitting in for President Hamblen, called the meeting to order.

1.
Mr. Letellier moved, Ms Rosencrantz seconded, accepting the October minutes; unanimously approved.

2.
Ms Brush reported on developments in the Saco to OOB/Cascade Rd to Thornton Academy project:


Final design plans have gone to MDOT, awaiting their final review. For the entire project, we estimate $1.3 million more in funding is needed, Dan Stewart seeking additional funding and will advise within the month.   MDOT has approved the four easements required: Thornton ($47,500), OOB-Townsend ($250), the two in Saco on both sides of the proposed Rte 1 bridge:  Silver Springs Campground ($3000) and Saco Inn ($4000) ETMD has secured verbal acceptance from Townsend and anticipates signing this week; have received signed and recorded easements for Saco Inn & Silver Springs   Thornton Academy is pending until trail construction funding resolved.

More at issue is Unitil’s insistence on further changes in the CoLocation agreement with EMTD, particularly the pernicious attempt to excise an existing clause that precludes changes in our present agreement; we cannot put out the Saco project to bid until we have a final agreement signed. There was much discussion about Unitil’s purposes in sending us more changes, but that yielded to strategies for responding to them. First, for Ms Brush to continue to ask Unitil for a full and final list of changes before we can realistically and confidently respond to them. Second, to seek legal counsel to examine our standing and obligations regarding agreements already in effect. Third, to consult with MDOT as a financially interested party to the agreements, perhaps to seek MDOT’s help in finding legal resources and recommendations. Also suggested that we school Unitil in the several advantages to them of facilitating a healthy relationship with ETMD and continued development of the trails. 

3. Ms Brush reported on the status of the KAB trail:


The ceremony opening the trail will occur November 30, 10:00 am at the spur to the trail from the parking lot behind SMMC. John Andrews has sent a draft of an invitation letter to MDOT, which bureaucracy is reviewing its language. Ms Brush circulated a list of invitees and asked for recommendations. Senator Snow may attend. Mr. Letellier announced that he will have PA equipment, as supplied by the local Public Access channel, and that work on the spur will be complete by next week. Mr. Claus reported that work installing the bollards has been delayed by theft of the augur used to bore holes for the bollards.

4. Ms Brush reported that the Scarborough funding request should be answered in December, after a wetlands impact report can be reviewed. She also mentioned the possibility of a study to measure impact on bunnies.

5. Signage update. Ms Brush reports that MDOT has asked us not to post new signs until it has approved our new design. A consensus of the meeting was that ETA might foot the bill for off-road mileage markers and signs noting town lines.

6. Letters of complaint. In response to some complaints from landowners bordering the trail and problems with dogs and reckless persons, Mr. Redway drafted a sample Complaint Form that met with general approval. The meeting recommended that it be made available on both the ETA and ETMD web sites.

7. Extended discussion of authorized/desired/recommended trail users.


Written trail policy urges a policy of inclusion; that is, the widest possible usage by non-motorized participants, though individual towns will decide on specific exclusions.


Horses: the attendees (and the Eastern Trail bylaws) endorsed use of the trail as a bridle path without particular objection, though some concerns did emerge. Scarborough, for example, prohibits horses from its section of the trail because it cannot see a viable solution to the “mess.” Some in Kennebunk are wary of the damage that horses might cause. Still, it was the recommendation that the ETMD, in the interest of inclusion, not take an anti-horse stance, and in fact welcome horseback riders until they prove themselves nuisances. Mr. Redway suggested that each town work with local stables and horse owners to school their members about being responsible trail users.


Hunting: Ms Brush showed a copy of a bright orange sign that has been posted at all trail kiosks; it announces the approximate dates of the hunting season and advises trail users to wear the colors that will make them most visible. No one could say just how much hunting is done nearby our trails, but it was universally acknowledged that it is neither legal nor practical to try to post the trail as a “no hunting” zone.


Motorized vehicles: Although several attendees expressed sympathy for inviting snowmobilers to use the trail (none offered support for ATV’s), present policy is set by Unitil, which prohibits all motorized vehicles from its land. Until such time that Unitil’s policy changes, ETMD will refer disappointed snowmobilers to the Unitil policy. Our own position will defer to Unitil’s, and individual towns will set their own policies of policing and prosecuting transgressors.

8. Ms Brush offered attendees a perusal of her first draft of an ETMD Manual and asked for comments and recommendations. All attendees were very approving and seconded her belief that every town’s CoLocation Agreement with Unitil be included. She will proceed to develop the Manual further.

9. Consistent with a recommendation by John Andrews, Ms Brush passed out copies of a monthly financial report of ETMD and explained its main features.

10. Miscellaneous issues:


Mr. Redway informed Ms Brush that Arundel officials reminded him that the Site Plan required installation of Knox boxes at the bollard sites. Ms Brush will look into the Plan, and, if the officials are correct, will see to their installation. In the interim, she distributed keys to the combination locks for the bollard pins. She noted that the double-lock pins allow Unitil workers and town workers independent access to the bollards.

 
One abutter to the ET, Mrs. Best, complained that a pond on her property had disappeared because of grading done during construction of the trail. Mr. Claus will look into the problem.


Ms Brush shared an email from an Arundel resident complaining about an ATV on the trail that then crossed her land. Mr. Redway thought he knew who the driver was; he said he would follow up. He also noted some problems with trail users parking on the side of the road; he will post parking signs for trail users as soon as they are fabricated.

10:18 Mr. Letellier moved adjournment; Mr. Bucar seconded. Unanimously approved.
